NOTES AND REFERENCES TO CANADA'S CHALLENGE IN MEETING NATO'S DEFENCE SPENDING TARGET

Sources and Notes to Figures

Figure 1

Note: Finland and Iceland are excluded due to a lack of data.

Sources: NATO (2023a).

Figure 2

Source: Canada, Department of Finance (2023); PBO (2022); Authors' calculations

Notes

- 1 Program spending refers to all government expenditures except for debt interest charges. For this analysis, program spending also includes net actuarial losses.
- 2 Note that increased defence spending need not simply be additional spending. Though this analysis assumes spending on other programs remains constant, reductions can be made elsewhere to free up revenues for defence.

References

Brewster, Murray (2023, September 29). Federal government looking to cut \$1 billion from National Defence budget. CBC. https://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/department-national-defence-budget-billion-1.6981974?__vfz=medium%3Dsharebar, as of October 17, 2023.

Canada, Department of Finance (2021). Budget 2021: A Recovery Plan for Jobs, Growth, and Resilience. Government of Canada. https://www.budget.canada.ca/2021/pdf/budget-2021-en.pdf, as of August 15, 2023.

Canada, Department of Finance (2022a). Budget 2022: A Plan to Grow Our Economy and Make Life More Affordable. Government of Canada. https://www.budget.canada.ca/2022/pdf/budget-2022-en.pdf, as of August 15, 2023.

Canada, Department of Finance [DOF] (2022b). Fiscal Reference Tables, October 2022. Government of Canada. https://www.canada.ca/en/department-finance/services/publications/fiscal-reference-tables/2022.html, as of August 15, 2023.

Canada, Department of Finance (2023). 2023 Fall Economic Statement. Government of Canada. https://www.budget.canada.ca/fes-eea/2023/report-rapport/FES-EEA-2023-en.pdf, as of January 22, 2024.

Hill, Tegan, Nathaniel Li, Milagros Palacios, and Jason Clemens (2020). Explaining the Growth in Federal Program Spending since 2015: Updated Version. Fraser Institute. https://www.fraserinstitute.org/sites/default/files/explaining-the-growth-in-federal-program-spending-since-2015-oct-update.pdf, as of August 22, 2023.

McCarten, James (2023, July 27). US Senator calls out Canada's 'feeble commitment' on NATO Spending. CTV News. https://www.ctvnews.ca/politics/u-s-senator-calls-out-canada-s-feeble-commitment-on-nato-spending-1.6496454, as of August 14, 2023.

North Atlantic Treaty Organization [NATO] (2023a). *Defence Expenditure of NATO Countries* (2014-2022). https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/news 212891.htm>, as of August 14, 2023.

North Atlantic Treaty Organization [NATO] (2023b). *Deterrence and Defence*. https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/topics_133127.htm, as of August 14, 2023.

North Atlantic Treaty Organization [NATO] (2023c). *Funding NATO*. https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/top-ics_67655.htm#:~:text=In%202006%2C%20NATO%20Defence%20Ministers,ensure%20the%20Alliance's%20military%20readiness>, as of August 22, 2023.

North Atlantic Treaty Organization [NATO] (2023d). *The Secretary General's Annual Report* 2022. https://www.nato.int/nato_static_fl2014/assets/pdf/2023/3/pdf/sgar22-en.pdf, as of August 14, 2023.

North Atlantic Treaty Organization [NATO] (2023e). *Vilnius Summit Communiqué*. https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/official_texts_217320.htm, as of August 22, 2023.

Parliamentary Budget Officer [PBO] (2022). *Canada's Military Expenditure and the NATO 2% Spending Target*. Government of Canada. https://www.pbo-dpb.ca/en/publications/RP-2223-010-S--canada-military-expenditure-nato-2-spending-target--depenses-militaires-canada-objectif-depenses-2-otan, as of August 14, 2023.

© 2024 Fraser Institute fraserinstitute.org